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European Commission

Our Ref. : B239

Dear Sir,

In light of the forthcoming 4th EU-China summit on 5 September 2001, Amnesty International wishes to bring to your attention the recent deterioration of the human rights situation in China. In a new briefing, attached, Amnesty International sets out the latest moves by the Chinese authorities which show a disturbing pattern of disregard for international human rights standards.

A significant change in climate is apparent, as evidenced by developments over the past few months on three fronts:

· The newly intensified “strike hard” anti-crime campaign launched in April 2001 has within weeks led to record numbers of death sentences and executions, many of them believed to have been carried out after summary trials.

· The crackdown against the Falun Gong spiritual movement has been stepped up, with the authorities reportedly for the first time officially sanctioning widespread violence against its members.

· Since June 2001 a new wave of arrest and forcible repatriation was launched of North Korean asylum seekers, denying them access to any refugee determination procedures and flagrantly violating the principle of non-refoulement laid down in the 1951 Refugee Convention to which China is a State party.

In addition, repression of dissent has continued, new restrictions have been imposed on the media, and numerous incidents of arbitrary detention, torture and other human rights abuses have been reported across the country.

These new developments contrast sharply with the willingness shown by China earlier this year to adhere at least on a pro forma level to the international human rights regime, notably by ratifying the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights in February 2001. In particular the “strike hard” campaign and the treatment of refugees who flee famine and persecution in North Korea show a total disregard for international norms. Amnesty International is deeply concerned that China appears to have taken a new and deliberate step backwards since the deterioration in human rights which took place in 1998.

Therefore we would urge that the European Union use the opportunity of the summit with China to convey at the highest level its concerns regarding these developments. With regard to the plight of North Korean asylum seekers in particular, the EU should demand access to the UN High Commissioner for Refugees and other international assistance. I am addressing a similar letter to the EU Presidency, EC Officials, Secretary-General and High Representative CFSP, European Parliament, Permanent Representation of Belgium and Spain.

Yours sincerely,

Dick Oosting

Director

Encl: Human rights in China in 2001 – a new step backwards (Amnesty International Briefing, August 2001)
Amnesty International is an independent worldwide movement working for the release of all prisoners of conscience, fair and prompt trials for political prisoners and an end to torture, extrajudicial executions, "disappearances"  and the death penalty. It is funded by donations from its members and supporters throughout the world. It has formal relations with the United Nations, Unesco, the Council of Europe, the Organization of African Unity and the Organization of American States.
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